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The Borough of Ben Avon Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, November 15, 

2022, virtually and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. 

President Richard Wagner presided and opened the meeting at 7:01 PM with the Pledge of 

Allegiance.  

 

 

ROLL CALL 

Council Members Present: Richard Wagner, Jennifer Bett, Russell Kuehner, Ken Opipery,  Kara 

Roggenkamp, Jim Thornton, Tavia Washington 

 

Others Present: Mayor Melanie Hughes-Holcomb, Solicitor Weston Pesillo, Emsworth Fire 

Company Chief Jim Kohl, JPC Representative Mary Smith, Borough Secretary Terrie Patsch 

 

PRESENTATION 

SmartLink Group – Joe Cortese/David Farquar 

Mr. Cortese spoke to those present about Verizon’s desire to place a 5G cell tower in the 

Borough and to answer the questions of the Council and residents. The proposed tower would 

resemble a flagpole approximately 90 ft. in height.  

 

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  

Jesse Colaizzi, 7220 Church Avenue 

Mr. Colaizzi said he found plenty of service and little problem connecting. He would like more 

details concerning the placement of a tower. 

 

Dominika Brown, 7428 Perrysville Avenue 

Ms. Brown asked about the tower’s 4G or 5G capabilities. She asked about benefits other than 

those described for improved service. She also asked about any energy that would be emitted. 

When asked about the timeframe, Mr. Cortese replied they were looking to build in the next few 

months. 

 

Tom Pappalardo, 7438 Perrysville Avenue 

Mr. Pappalardo expressed his concern about the aesthetics of the tower in the historic town. He 

also asked what the zoning would allow. He questioned if the service wouldn’t be better served if 

the tower was placed on a higher point in the area. Mr. Cortese stated they preferred the service 

to be closer to the end users. 

 



Henry Casale, 7423 Church Avenue 

Mr. Casale was a former council member and wanted to remind the residents that the council is 

made up of volunteers and trusts them. He stated that even if a variance is applied for, it is no 

guarantee that it will be given.  

 

Mr. Michael Bett, 221 Ridge Avenue 

Mr. Bett read a statement referencing the cited capacity problems but felt there was no data to 

support that claim. Mr. Cortese said that could be supplied. Mr. Bett felt that there were some 

concerns about health issues such as cancer and felt that the risks and claims of increased 

capacity would not enrich the lives of the residents. 

 

Mr. Daniel Hoey, 7505 Brighton Road 

Mr. Hoey stated he would not like the tower in his neighborhood. 

 

McKenna Maylin, 7225 Brighton Road 

Ms. Maylin asked about micro sites vs the tower. Mr. Cortese stated there would need to be 

many more of those sites, and the Borough would get no lease money from them. Ms. McKenna 

also requested that any data available from Verizon be put on the website. 

 

Mr. Rob Grentz, 248 Alder Drive 

Mr. Grentz asked if it is built on the suggested site, what would that mean for the former 

firehouse? Mr. Cortese stated the revenue would transfer with the sale. 

 

Mr. Paul Gregor, Breading Avenue 

Mr. Gregor asked for a timeline to consider. Mr. Wagner said there was no timeline as no 

proposal has been submitted. 

 

Lisa Bisnette, 248 Hilands Avenue 

Ms. Bisnette asked several questions on buffering, and location and requested more concrete 

data. 

 

Mike Cozza, 7409 Perrysville Avenue 

Mr. Cozza stated that no other options were presented and was concerned about an eyesore. He 

also noted that Verizon was wanting to solve a problem that did not exist. He felt the project was 

not of good value. 

 

Barb Zerbee, 229 Hilands Avenue 

Ms. Zerbee asked if the Bellevue and Avalon towers addresses could be provided.  

 

Bill Bossong, 6831 Prospect Avenue 

Mr.Bossong asked if this tower is approved, can Verizon use it to expand? Mr. Cortese stated 

they could, however it would just mean an equipment change, not changing the tower physically. 

 

Patty Hugney, 323 Forest Avenue 



Ms. Hugney asked that in a small community such as Ben Avon, how is placing the tower close 

to residents necessary? Mr. Cortese stated the current network is stressed with more people on 

the internet and fewer landlines in homes. 

 

Mr. John Goodheart, 6616 Virginia Avenue 

Mr. Goodheart asked about the signal strength and noted the height of the tower may be a 

detriment. 

 

Maureen Roman, 6907 Prospect Avenue 

As there does not seem to be a need in the Borough, Ms. Roman suggested that Ben Avon was 

solving an issue for the neighboring municipalities. 

 

 

ADJOURN FOR BREAK 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried to adjourn for a break and 

to move the meeting room at 8:24 p.m. 

 

RETURN TO REGULAR SESSION 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried to return to the regular 

council meeting at 8:34 p.m. 

 

 

BOROUGH REPORTS 

Mayor’s Report 

Mayor Holcomb attended a recent meeting of the Hollow Oak Land Trust and Animal Friends 

pathway. She thanked the Ohio Township Police and the Emsworth Fire Department for their 

assistance with the Halloween festivities. In addition, she noted a special Halloween Trick or 

Treat was being planned on one of the Borough streets for a local child who was hospitalized on 

Halloween and unable to participate.  

 

Ohio Township Police Report – See Attachment A 

Mayor Holcomb stated there was nothing new or unusual to report for October. 

 

Emsworth Volunteer Fire Company Report – See Attachment B 

Chief Kohl noted an error on the report that has since been corrected. Following an incident at 

the local church, Mayor Holcomb stated she would see the value in pursuing knock boxes as 

discussed at a previous meeting.  

 

Chief Kohl stated that the fire company will be escorting Santa in the Boroughs on December 10. 

Schedule to be provided at a later date. 

 

Solicitor’s Report –  

Solicitor Pesillo stated there was no report, however he requested an executive session to discuss 

a contract matter. 

 

Joint Planning Commission – No report given, minutes in packet 



Ms. Roggenkamp reported her attendance at the joint meeting for General Code. She said Ben 

Avon updates code and participating would be a duplication of effort and expense. 

 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

October 18, 2022, Council Meeting 

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 

vote to approve the minutes of the October 18, 2022, council meeting. 

 

 

FINANCIAL REPORTS 

Revenue & Expense Report 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 

to approve the financial statement for the month of October, 2022, as presented. 

 

 

Accounts Payable 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr.; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 

approve the Accounts Payable report and the paying of invoices in the amount of 

$62,629.37. 

 

 

 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 

Administration Report  

Ms. Bett reported that the committee is finalizing the fee schedule for 2023 and wants it on the 

December voting meeting agenda. 

 

Ms. Bett presented a request by Jennifer Quigley to serve as a representative Ben Avon for 

Avonworth Park.  

  

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Roggenkamp; Motion Carried to approve Ms. 

Quigley’s appointment to ACORD for a five-year term. 

 

 

Public Affairs & Communications  

Ms. Bett reported she is reaching out to other publishing sources to find a replacement for the 

Citizen in 2023. She also stated she is continuing to explore vendors to restructure and maintain 

the Borough website.  

 

Mr. Wagner noted there will only be four work sessions in 2023 rather than holding them 

monthly as in the past few years. The monthly voting meetings will remain on the third Tuesday 

of each month. 

 

 

Public Safety – See Attachment C 



Mr. Wagner reported that code enforcement is currently working on several neighbor disputes. 

Ohio Township Police were involved in assisting. He noted that the rental inspections are slowly 

progressing. 

 

 

Public Works 

Mr. Opipery reported that any income from the rent at the warehouse/coffee shop is put back into 

the building's maintenance. Recently, the final phase of the rubber roof was completed.   

 

Mr. Opipery also noted that Shane Scigliano recently completed his one-year probationary 

period in the Public Works Department. 

 

Contractor Mele & Mele completed some repairs on several streets, and will address the sewer 

problem on Walnut, weather permitting.  

 

 

Community of Governments – See Attachment D 

Mr. Wagner reported on a recent meeting in Edgeworth with Waste Management present. While 

some municipalities had complaints, Ben Avon reported no issues and found WM (Waste 

Management) to be responsive when contacted with any issues. 

 

 

Sustainability  

Ms. Roggenkamp reported she attended several Connect webinars preparing municipalities for 

the proposed infrastructure bill. 

 

 

Special Projects  

Building Project 

Mr. Wagner reported bids for Phase I are awarded. Mr. Opipery will work on the capital plan. 

The $200,000 grant will cover most of the roof repairs and replacement, which is proposed to 

cost $230,000. 

 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

2023 Budget 

Mr. Opipery presented the 2023 budget and reviewed all changes compared to the 2022 spending 

plan. 

 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by voice vote to 

advertise the proposed 2023 Budget in the Citizen. 

 
 
 

Ordinance 793 – 2023 Tax Rate 

 



Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 

to advertise the upcoming vote on Ordinance 793 setting the formula for the tax rate once 

the final assessed values are provided by Allegheny County in January. 

 

 

OLD BUSINESS  

Ordinance 792 – Updated Act 57 

 

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by 

unanimous voice vote to approve Ordinance 792 – Updated Act 57 amending 

Chapter 24 of the Borough Code to require the Borough Tax Collector to waive 

charges for real estate taxes due to a failure to receive a tax notice when a 

property is purchased within the prior twelve months. 

 

 

 

EXECUTIVE SESSION – to discuss pending litigation 

Motion: Ms. Roggenkamp; Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by unanimous 

voice vote to adjourn to Executive Session at 9:28 p.m. to discuss potential litigation. 

 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by voice vote to return to 

regular session at 9:45 p.m.  

 

 

 

MOTION TO ADJOURN 

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 

vote to adjourn the meeting at  9:45 p.m. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
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